

National Hispanic Leadership Agenda

June 24, 2014

The Honorable Patrick J. Leahy Chairman Washington, DC 20510

The Honorable Chuck Grassley Ranking Member United States Senate Committee on the Judiciary United States Senate Committee on the Judiciary Washington, DC 20510

Dear Chairman Leahy and Ranking Member Grassley:

On behalf of the National Hispanic Leadership Agenda (NHLA), a coalition of 37 national Latino organizations in the country, we write to express our support for the Voting Rights Amendment Act of 2014 (S. 1945). This critical piece of bipartisan legislation protects minority voter populations, and particularly the Latino community, from the egregious and far-reaching discrimination that has plagued past elections and continue to suppress the Latino electoral voice today.

NHLA firmly believes that voter suppression threatens the very core of our democratic society and has therefore vigorously advocated against efforts that disenfranchise Latino voters in elections. Both the 2008 and the 2012 NHLA Hispanic Policy Agenda highlighted the urgent need to combat discriminatory efforts, ranging from intimidation at the polls to new and unnecessary voter restrictions that disproportionately burden minority voters. The NHLA has long supported policies such as same-day registration and absentee voting options that expand the opportunity to participate in elections.

Racial discrimination in voting is ongoing, and our nation must have the appropriate tools to respond to and fight against its negative effects. The enclosed report, "Latino Voters at Risk, Support for Modernizing the VRA", issued by NHLA together with MALDEF and NALEO, outlines the blatant attempts to deter and limit the minority vote, attempts that have only been emboldened by the Supreme Court's recent decision in Shelby County v. Holder. These tactics vary from conversion of single-member election systems to at-large voting, which purposefully dilutes the minority vote; to redistricting measures that split up a minority population. Since Shelby County, jurisdictions in at least seven states attempted to or succeeded in passing discriminatory voting policies. The goal behind these policies seems obvious: disadvantage minority voters, and particularly the Latino community, in the political process.

Such attacks on our democracy cannot go unaddressed. Congress must respond expeditiously to communicate that, as a nation, we value every citizen's right to participate in the electoral process, no matter his or her race, socio-economic status, or language spoken at home. The Voting Rights Amendment Act is a modern, flexible, and nationwide approach that respects both the spirit and letter of the Court's decision, while simultaneously providing the necessary tools to prevent voter discrimination from occurring and ensure transparency in proposed election changes.

Americans who lose their right to vote cannot be remedied retroactively. Every day that passes without action from Congress is additional tacit approval of the discriminatory policies in place. This urgent issue must be addressed immediately to protect voters who are in danger of losing their ability to vote as early as this November. NHLA cannot, and Congress ought not, tolerate this grave violation of civil rights.

We look forward to collaborating with you on this critical legislation. We look forward to a vigorous debate in both houses, with a goal of arriving at the best legislation to protect voting rights, including Latino voting rights, in our dynamic twenty-first century. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Melody Gonzales at melody@nationalhispanicleadership.org or 202-508-6917.

Hector E. Sanchez,

Chair, National Hispanic Leadership Agenda

Executive Director, Labor Council for Latin American Advancement

Encl. (1)

MEMBER **ORGANIZATIONS**

American G.I. Forum

ASPIRA Association

Avance Inc.

Casa de Esperanza

Cuban American National Council

Farmworker Justice

Hispanic Association of Colleges & Universities

Hispanic Federation

Hispanic National Bar Association

Labor Council for Latin American Advancement

Latino Justice PLDEF

League of United Latin American Citizens

MANA, A National Latina Organization

Mexican American Legal Defense and Educational Fund

> National Alliance of Latin American and Caribbean Communities

National Association of Hispanic Federal Executives

> National Association of **Hispanic Publications**

NALEO Educational Fund

National Association of Latino Independent Producers

National Conference of Puerto Rican Women, Inc.

National Council of La Raza

National Hispanic Caucus of **State Legislators**

National Hispana Leadership

National Hispanic Council on

National Hispanic Environmental Council

National Hispanic Foundation

National Hispanic Medical Association

National Hispanic Media Coalition

National Institute for Latino

National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health

National Puerto Rican Coalition

SER Jobs for Progress -National

Southwest Voter Registration **Education Project**

United States Hispanic Chamber of Commerce

> United States Hispanic Leadership Institute

United States-Mexico Chamber of Commerce









Latinos and the VRA: A Modern Fix for Modern-Day Discrimination

Executive Summary

Congressional action to update the Voting Rights Act has stalled, partly because of the illusion that discrimination has vanished. This report removes all doubt: Voting discrimination against Latinos is egregious and far-reaching.

The Voting Rights Act of 1965 (the Voting Rights Act) is, by common consent, the most effective civil rights law in U.S. history. It both prevents voter discrimination and remedies it when it occurs.

Recently it has come under direct assault.

Until 2013, it required jurisdictions with a history of voter discrimination to gain pre-approval, or "preclearance," from the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) or a federal court before implementing changes in election law or practices. This step prevented harm before it began. A "coverage formula" determined which jurisdictions needed preclearance.

In June 2013, the U.S. Supreme Court struck down the coverage formula by a narrow five-to-four margin, in *Shelby County, Alabama v. Holder*.

The Court left the preclearance process intact, but said Congress must enact a coverage formula that meets "current needs."

Shelby County delivered a tremendous blow to Latino voters and the country as a whole.

Almost seven million Latinos eligible to vote live in jurisdictions previously subject to the preclearance requirement and are now without these protections.

Latinos are about 10 percent of the nation's voting population and have provided the margin of victory in many key elections. They are a vital part of the electorate in large states like California and Texas, and are emerging as a force in others like Georgia and Virginia.

The action—or inaction—of Congress today will affect the Latino vote of tomorrow.

Voting discrimination against Latinos is obvious, egregious, and far-reaching.

The bipartisan Voting Rights Amendment Act was introduced in both chambers of Congress in January 2014, but Congress has still not held a committee hearing on it.

One reason is the misperception that discrimination has vanished.

However, Latinos experience discrimination in voting at every stage in the voting process, from registration to changes in election systems and districts, and even at the polls. In fact, Chief Justice Roberts, writing for the majority, said that "voting discrimination still exists; no one doubts that."

These anti-democratic practices include at-large elections, voter purges, redistricting, proof of citizenship for voter registration, and restrictive voter identification requirements.

Before Shelby County, the Voting Rights Act rectified many recent discriminatory tactics, such as:

Arizona

- Redistricting. DOJ halted a 2002 redistricting plan that would have caused Latinos to lose three seats in the legislature, and that seemed intended to achieve that result.
- Voter registration. A 2004 ballot proposition required newly-registering voters to provide documentary proof of U.S. citizenship. It caused Latino registration to plunge, and the federal courts invalidated it.

Florida

At-large elections. By 2005, Latinos were more than one-third of Osceola County's population, but under its at-large election system no Latino had ever been elected county commissioner. A federal court ordered it to adopt a single-member district plan.

Texas

- Redistricting. The Supreme Court voided a 2004 redistricting map that violated the Voting Rights Act, noting that the legacy
 of past discrimination against Latinos might well "hinder their ability to participate effectively in the political process."
- Candidate qualifications. In 2007, Texas tried to bar candidates who did not own land from running for supervisor of fresh
 water supply districts. DOJ found that every incumbent supervisor who did not own land was Latino. Preclearance stopped
 this law from taking effect.
- Reduction of bilingual assistance. In 2008, and again in 2009, Gonzales County tried to significantly weaken Spanish-language election procedures in place since 1976. Preclearance kept this language assistance intact.
- *At-large elections*. Since 1992, the City of Galveston has several times sought to reduce Latino political opportunities with atlarge elections. In each case, preclearance proved essential to protect the growing Latino voter population.

After Shelby County, opportunities to restrict Latino voters' access have increased. Among them:

Florida

Voter purge. In 2012, the Florida Secretary of State began a process to remove alleged noncitizens from the voter rolls statewide. The state's use of inaccurate data negatively affected naturalized citizens, a large majority of whom are of Latino, Asian, or Afro-Caribbean descent. Preclearance challenges initially blocked the purge, but after Shelby County these cases were dismissed and Florida resumed the effort.

Colorado

• *Voter purge*. In 2012, the Colorado Secretary of State tried to conduct a voter purge with flaws similar to Florida's, and state legislators introduced HB 1050, which would have helped achieve this effort. The legislature defeated HB 1050, but after *Shelby County* the threat of renewed efforts to purge qualified voters remains.

Texas

- Redistricting. When Texas began redistricting in 2011, it had gained four additional seats in Congress. About 65 percent of its population growth had come from Latinos -- yet the redrawn maps failed to create even one new district in which Latino voters would have had an opportunity to elect the candidate of their choice. A federal court found discriminatory intent and threw out the maps.
- Voter ID. Immediately after Shelby County, Texas announced that it would implement a voter ID law that a reviewing court and DOJ had concluded would discriminate against Latinos and African Americans.

The Voting Rights Amendment Act (VRAA) must move forward, unhindered by the myth that discrimination has disappeared.

The VRAA must target practices most closely linked to discrimination and jurisdictions with particularly egregious recent records of seeking discriminatory rules.

In particular, it must protect Latino voters moving to new corners of our country. It must also cover future generations of Latino voters, whether they naturalize or enter the electorate at 18.

And it must move with all due speed to the floors of Congress for passage.

The Latino community, now the nation's second largest population group, whose demographic growth has sparked increased attempts to restrict the Latino vote, has a particular and significant interest in seeing the Voting Rights Act reinvigorated.

Latinos and the VRA:

A Modern Fix for Modern-Day Discrimination

A Joint Report of
Mexican American Legal Defense and Educational Fund
National Association of Latino Elected and Appointed Officials
National Hispanic Leadership Agenda

Latinos and the VRA:

A Modern Fix for Modern-Day Discrimination

Voting is one of our most fundamental rights, and "preservative of all rights." It is one of the most basic forms of participation in our democracy. Yet a recent decision of the Supreme Court of the United States (Supreme Court) -- and protracted congressional inaction -- have left millions of voters of color, including Latino voters, without the ability to stop voting discrimination *before* it occurs. The country has been left without an efficient mechanism to resolve voting rights disputes, just as such disputes are rising with respect to the nation's second largest population group, Latinos.

The Voting Rights Act of 1965 (the Voting Rights Act) has long offered a dual approach to addressing voter discrimination, involving both preventive protections and remedial measures. From its inception in 1965 until 2013, Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act required states and local jurisdictions with a history of racial discrimination in voting to submit proposed voting changes to either the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) or a federal court in the District of Columbia for "preclearance," a form of pre-approval. Section 4(b) of the Voting Rights Act determined which places around the country were subject to the preclearance process.²

The Voting Rights Act has proven -- over forty-nine of the last fifty years -- to be the single most effective civil rights law enacted by Congress. Its considerable impact is due to its operation as a cost-effective dispute resolution mechanism and as an alternative to protracted litigation between disenfranchised minority voters and state and local officials contemplating troubling election practices.³ But in June 2013, the Supreme Court struck down the Section 4(b) coverage formula by a narrow five-to-four margin, in *Shelby County, Alabama v. Holder.*⁴

While the Section 5 preclearance process under the Voting Rights Act remains in place post-Shelby County, it is effectively on hold until a new Section 4(b) coverage formula is enacted. The Court in Shelby County handed to Congress the task of crafting an updated coverage formula (or formulas) justified by "current needs."⁵

Congress took an important first step toward reinvigorating the Voting Rights Act to full force with the January 2014 introduction of the bipartisan Voting Rights Amendment Act of 2014 (VRAA), H.R. 3899 and S.1945.⁶ As of June 2014, however, Congress had not yet moved the VRAA legislation forward, nor even held a committee hearing. The congressional process has come to a virtual halt; this is, in part, due to a misperception that discrimination against Latinos, and other minorities, is a thing of the past. However, even Chief Justice Roberts, writing for the five-justice *Shelby County* majority, acknowledged that "voting discrimination still exists; no one doubts that."⁷

This report removes any lingering "doubt" by describing the egregious and far-reaching discrimination faced by Latino voters during the recent past, including the short period since the Supreme Court decided *Shelby County*. Latinos are a growing portion of the electorate, and, as such, have been the targets of intentional efforts to suppress the community's growing political power by restricting the right to vote. However, these efforts will ultimately be unable to stem the increased impact of the Latino vote. Efforts to restrict or suppress the Latino vote are in no one's future political or policy interests. Latino voters care deeply about voting rights, and will register their disapproval of those who abet such restrictions. Congress's action (or inaction) today will affect the Latino vote of tomorrow, and by extension, the future strength of our democracy.

I: The Growing and Mobile Latino Electorate



The Latino population, citizen and noncitizen alike, has grown exponentially, becoming the second largest population group in the country.⁸ The Latino citizen voting-age population (CVAP), moreover, plays an increasingly influential role in elections at the local, state, and national level.⁹ For example, Latino voters cast just over 7.4 percent of all votes in 2008, and just four years later in 2012, accounted for about 10 percent of all U.S. voters.¹⁰

The National Association of Latino Elected and Appointed Officials (NALEO) Educational Fund published a report analyzing the Latino electorate prior to the *Shelby County* decision, and the potential impact the VRAA could have on protecting Latino voters. Before *Shelby County*, nearly seven million Latinos eligible to vote lived in jurisdictions subject to preclearance, with 5.7 million eligible Latino voters residing in the covered states of Alabama, Alaska, Arizona, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina, Texas, and Virginia, and 1.2 million Latino voters in covered localities within California, Florida, Michigan, New York, North Carolina, and South Dakota. As a result of *Shelby County*, these nearly seven million Latino votes are now more vulnerable to discriminatory barriers to the ballot box. More important, the entire nation, including its large and growing Latino electorate, relied upon Section 5 preclearance determinations as an important deterrent of copycat vote dilution efforts even in non-covered jurisdictions.

The scope and strength of the Voting Rights Act's protections have a disproportionate impact on the growing Latino electorate. Whereas, according to recent figures from the Census Bureau, 24.4 percent of eligible non-Latino voters live in a jurisdiction subject to pre-Shelby County preclearance, 32.2 percent of eligible Latino voters live in these same states and localities. Adult Latino U.S. citizens are a significant share of the population in some states previously subject to preclearance, and an extremely rapidly growing share of the population in others. As of 2012, Latinos made up 26.4 percent of CVAP in Texas; 25.6 percent in California; 19.3 percent in Arizona; and 16 percent in Florida, for example. The states experiencing the fastest Latino population expansion today include South Carolina (147.9 percent growth between 2000 and 2010) and Alabama (144.8 percent growth between 2000 to 2010). In other pre-Shelby County preclearance states, such as Georgia and Virginia, Latinos already constitute a noticeable electoral force that will continue to gain influence. For example, in 2012 there were already more than 230,000 Latinos in Georgia eligible to vote (representing 3.4 percent of CVAP), and more than 226,000 Latinos in Virginia (constituting 3.9 percent of CVAP). With about 800,000 Latino U.S. citizens turning 18 each year, and naturalization rates on the rise, Latinos will account for an increasingly important voice in American democracy into the foreseeable future. ¹³

Against this backdrop, *Shelby County* delivered a tremendous blow to Latino voters and the country as a whole. Discrimination in voting still exists today, and Latinos experience it at every stage in the voting process, from registration to the reordering of election systems and districts, and even at the polls. Absent federal legislation that creates a new preclearance coverage formula (or formulas), discrimination will prevent the large and growing Latino electorate from participating fully in elections, a serious setback for and danger to democracy.

II: Persisting and Present-Day Discrimination Against Latinos Voters



Some have questioned whether voting discrimination occurs today, and whether it has been a problem in the recent past. Unfortunately, the answer, with respect to the growing Latino electorate and other communities, to both questions is clearly yes.

In recent years, both before and after *Shelby County*, states and local officials repeatedly took steps to restrict access to the polls for Latino voters and to dilute their voting power. Attempts to curb the political power of Latinos occur across the country and renewed efforts to limit their electoral impact are likely to appear as the number of eligible Latino voters continues to grow. The following examples of voter discrimination demonstrate some of the most recent and egregious ways in which Latino voters are targeted because of their growing political power. While not exhaustive, these examples demonstrate not only the way some election practices are used repeatedly to limit the exercise of one of our most basic rights, but also the wide variety of counter-productive measures deployed to pervert elections and electoral outcomes.

To demonstrate the extent to which Latino voters are affected by voting discrimination across states and jurisdictions, select examples of both statewide and local election initiatives determined to have violated the Voting Rights Act are captured below. This report also reviews discriminatory laws that, but for *Shelby County*, would likely have been prevented from taking effect by the preclearance process. This report highlights cases that represent some of the most harmful and commonplace examples of voting discrimination, and that demonstrate why Latino voters need new preclearance review protections urgently.

A: Pre-Shelby County Discrimination Against Latino Voters



ARIZONA

Statewide Legislative Redistricting (2002): Arizona's post-2000 Census redistricting plan for state legislative seats was prevented from taking effect not only because it diminished the influence of Latino voters in multiple districts, but also because it appeared designed for that exact discriminatory purpose.¹⁵ DOJ, upon review, concluded that if the proposed plan were implemented, Latino voters would suffer a net loss of three districts even though the state's Latino population had grown steadily in raw numbers and as a share of the electorate since redistricting had last occurred. 16

Requiring Specific Documentary Proof of Citizenship to Register (2004): In Arizona, a requirement that newly-registering voters provide documentary proof of U.S. citizenship -- as a small part of the anti-immigrant Proposition 200 -- was adopted in 2004 and went into effect in 2005, exercising a chilling effect on Latino voters. The anti-immigrant Proposition 200 plainly portrayed Latino voters as suspect, and Latinos had and continue to have a higher proportion of unregistered eligible potential voters. Recent available Census data show that only 52.2 percent of eligible Arizona Latino voters were registered compared to 65.2 percent of all eligible voters statewide. ¹⁷

One expert study submitted in the course of litigation concluded that the Arizona Latino voter registration rate dropped by 43 percent, over two-plus years, when compared to their registration rates prior to Proposition 200. The drop in the Arizonan Latino voter registration rate was 13 percent higher than the corresponding reduction in the Arizona non-Latino registration rate during the same period. 18 Statistical evidence also showed that Latinos made up a disproportionate 20 percent of those who did not manage to register after initial rejection, while only 11 percent of Latinos who were rejected were successful.¹⁹ Under Proposition 200, Latinos were disproportionately rebuffed when they tried to register relative to their representation among all voter registration applicants, according to analysts.²⁰ In spite of a Supreme Court ruling against Proposition 200²¹ and strong evidence of its discriminatory effects, Arizona continues to try to implement this flawed law.²²



CALIFORNIA

Method of Election for School Board in Monterey County (2002): In 2002, the Chualar Union Elementary School District planned to adopt an at-large election scheme, following a voter referendum.²³ The school district had a significant Latino population, but Latinos were historically underrepresented on the school board.²⁴ In its petition for preclearance review to DOJ, the school

district raised "concerns" about the suitability of those candidates elected from a Latino-majority single-member district, criticizing the alleged "language skills" of one elected official and the "language preference" of another official. DOJ, in response, observed that this submission "raise[d] the implication that the petition drive and resulting change was motivated, at least in part, by a discriminatory animus," and that those signing the petition to eliminate Latino-majority districts did not reside within the Latino-majority districts.²⁵ The change was blocked because the school district could not establish that the change had neither a discriminatory purpose nor a discriminatory effect.26



FLORIDA

Method of Election for Board of Commissioners in Osceola County (2005): By 2005, Latinos comprised more than one-third of Osceola County's population, but despite the steady growth and political cohesiveness of the Latino population,²⁷ no Latino candidate has ever been elected under the county's at-large method of election for county commissioners.²⁸ In 2005, DOJ challenged the atlarge system for electing the board of commissioners as a violation of the Voting Rights Act.²⁹ DOJ asserted that Osceola County failed to accommodate citizens with limited-English proficiency.³⁰ redrew districts to limit the growing Latino population's political power,³¹ and pursued other policies that discriminated against Latino voters.³² A federal court ruled that Osceola County's at-large election system had a discriminatory effect, specifically citing historically racially polarized elections and Latino candidates' lack of success.³³ The court was additionally troubled by the county's history of discrimination against Latino voters and candidates.³⁴ Osceola County attempted to remedy the Voting Rights Act violations by adopting a mixed system of five single-member districts along with two at-large seats, 35 which the court held inadequate. The court said the county's plan "perpetuat[ed] the vote dilution that this case seeks to solve"36 and instead ordered that the five single-member district plan submitted by DOJ be adopted.³⁷



GEORGIA

"Latino-Only" Citizenship Requirement to Vote in Long County (2004): From 1990 to 2004, the Latino population in Long County, Georgia increased exponentially, from 189 to 870 of the county residents to become 8.4 percent of the local population.³⁸ In 2004, three candidates for local office challenged, without supporting evidence, the registration of Latino voters, claiming they were noncitizens. In response, Long County officials required these voters -- and only these voters -- to prove their citizenship, despite the fact that there was no credible evidence to call their citizenship status into question.³⁹ In addition, the targeted voters were subjected to procedures to which non-Latino voters were not. 40 DOJ filed a suit against Long County in 2006 under the Voting Rights Act. 41 The county eventually agreed to a consent decree, which obligated it to train election officials and poll workers to apply voting practices and standards in a non-discriminatory manner, and to ensure that poll workers with bilingual skills assist non-English speaking voters.⁴²



Method of Election for Board of Trustees in Port Chester (2006): In 2006, DOJ challenged the Village of Port Chester, New York – whose population was already more than 45 percent Hispanic by 2000 – under the Voting Rights Act for maintaining at-large elections for its board of trustees.⁴³ The federal court found that Latinos could constitute an effective majority that was politically cohesive in at least one cognizable single-member district, and that Port Chester had engaged in a history of official discrimination,⁴⁴ making it difficult for Latinos to participate effectively in the political process.⁴⁵ In 2009, the court ordered that Port Chester undertake major changes, which included implementing cumulative voting, a voter education program, bilingual assistance, and other reforms.⁴⁶ The village appealed the federal court ruling,⁴⁷ but a federal appellate court dismissed the appeal.⁴⁸

TEXAS

Statewide Mid-Decennial Redistricting (2004): The 2000 Census led to an increase in the Texas congressional delegation of two seats. The Texas legislature was unable to reach agreement on a new redistricting plan. The courts eventually stepped in to create a district plan that ensured the districts complied with the "one-person, one-vote" requirement under the U.S. Constitution. ⁴⁹ In 2004, the Texas legislature adopted a new redistricting map to replace the court plan, which threatened to diminish Latino voting power. The Supreme Court eventually ruled that this mid-decade plan violated the Voting Rights Act by intentionally depriving Latinos, who were drawn out of one of the impacted districts, of meaningful political participation. ⁵⁰ The Court wrote that, "In essence the State took away the Latinos' opportunity because Latinos were about to exercise it. This bears the mark of intentional discrimination that could give rise to an equal protection violation." ⁵¹ The Court noted the significance of the history of discrimination against Latinos in Texas, stating the "political, social, and economic legacy of past discrimination' against Latinos in Texas may well 'hinder their ability to participate effectively in the political process." ⁵²

Poll Locations and Method of Election for Community College District in The Woodlands (2006):

The North Harris Montgomery Community College District, located in The Woodlands, Texas, proposed to change its election procedures in 2006 to alter the number of polling locations and separate community college district elections from school district elections. ⁵³ Under the proposed changes, voters would have had to travel to two separate polling places to participate in both elections, and many would have had to travel farther, as the number of polling places would have been cut from 84 to 12. ⁵⁴ These cuts would have negatively affected Latinos and other minorities, as "the site with the smallest proportion of minority voters will serve 6,500 voters, while the most heavily minority site (79.2 percent black [sic] and Hispanic) will serve over 67,000 voters." DOJ, through the Section 5 preclearance process, objected to and halted these changes that would have harmed Latino and other minority voters. ⁵⁶

Candidate Qualifications for Fresh Water Supply Districts Across Texas (2007): In 2007, Texas enacted a state law to change the candidate qualifications for the position of supervisor of fresh water supply districts in the vast majority of these districts across the state.⁵⁷ The new statute would preclude non-landowning registered voters from qualifying for this office.⁵⁸ Attempting to dodge preclearance review, the state failed to provide a complete racial breakdown of the population and incumbent supervisors.⁵⁹ DOJ weighed this avoidance in concluding that the state failed to show that there was no discriminatory purpose or effect.⁶⁰ Evaluating the materials that were submitted, DOJ observed that every single incumbent supervisor who did not own land and who would be unable to run for reelection under the 2007 statute was Latino.⁶¹ DOJ also noted the significant disparity in land ownership between Whites and minorities in the region.⁶²

Bilingual Election Assistance in Gonzales County (2008): In 2008, and again in 2009, Gonzales County, Texas attempted to gut long-standing Spanish-language election procedures in place since 1976. In the process, county officials "openly expressed hostility toward complying with language minority provisions of the Voting Rights Act." Local press even quoted the county official exercising direct control over elections as saying that "language minority voters are not citizens if they do not speak English." Though it had previously assigned bilingual poll workers to polling places with greatest need and provided full translation of all election notices into Spanish, the county proposed to reduce its provision of bilingual poll workers, and to "use an internet machine translator, such as Google Translator, for the initial translation of county-produced election materials ... [which] will then be sent to the Office of the Texas Secretary of State and to the League of United Latin American Citizens (LULAC) local chapter to confirm its accuracy." The county, however, had no such arrangement with the Secretary of State. Furthermore, the county offered no evidence that the local LULAC chapter would produce the translations. The preclearance process ultimately prevented these reductions in language assistance from being implemented.

Method of Elections for County Commission in Nueces County (2011): Nueces County, Texas enacted a redistricting plan in 2011 for election of county commissioners, justices of the peace, and constables. Census data for Nueces County showed that 56.8 percent of its voting age population was Hispanic. The Hispanic population had grown by 17.9 percent since 2000. Historically, Latinos held a slim majority of seats on the Nueces County Commission, including the seat for Precinct 1. A narrow loss in Precinct 1 by the Latino-preferred candidate changed the overall composition of the commission to one that was no longer majority Latino-preferred. In the 2011 redistricting process, the county sought to maintain the new balance in favor of a non-Latino majority on the commission by adding significant White populations to Precinct 1. In addition, unlike in previous redistricting cycles, Latino community members were largely shut out of the process, and their objections to the plan were ignored. DOJ ultimately objected to the plan because of the county's inability to demonstrate a non-discriminatory purpose for the proposed changes. It noted that, "[m]any of the County's actions taken with regard to Precinct 1 during the redistricting process appear to have been undertaken to have an adverse impact on Hispanic voters."

Method of Election to City Offices in City of Galveston (2011): The City of Galveston, Texas has attempted to change the method by which it elects candidates for city offices multiple times since 1992, including most recently in 2011. In the early-1990s, the city contemplated major changes to its method of election for mayor and city council from at-large elections to a hybrid single-member/at-large system.⁷³ DOJ stopped this change from taking effect given that the city had not proven the absence both of a discriminatory purpose and of a disproportionate negative effect on Latino voters.⁷⁴ The city agreed, in 1993, to a plan under which all six council seats were to be elected from single-member districts and the mayor was to be elected at large.

In 1998, however, the city attempted to switch back to the hybrid electoral system that had been rejected in 1992.⁷⁵ Again in 2011, the city requested that DOJ withdraw the 1998 objection and allow implementation of the plan under which some council seats would be elected by the city's voters atlarge.⁷⁶ Once again, DOJ objected because the city's submitted data and arguments showed -- and the city eventually conceded -- that minority voters would lose the ability to elect their candidate of choice in at least one council district under the hybrid plan.⁷⁷ The city, moreover, failed to show the proposed change was not motivated by discriminatory purpose.⁷⁸ A fully functioning preclearance process proved on repeated occasions to be an essential tool for protecting the growing Latino voter population in the City of Galveston.

B: Post-Shelby County Discrimination Against Latino Voters



ARIZONA

Move Toward Hybrid At-Large Elections in Maricopa County, Arizona (2013): In 2010, the Arizona state legislature adopted a bill that specifically targeted Maricopa County, and required the addition of two at-large seats to the governing board of the Maricopa Community College District. ⁷⁹ In a county in which there have been recent racial tensions, and in which the electorate consists of a White majority and a notable Latino minority, it is foreseeable and likely that Latino voters would find it impossible to elect the candidates of their choice to these at-large seats. ⁸⁰ The state began, but abandoned, the preclearance process after DOJ expressed initial concerns and asked for additional information. ⁸¹ Having failed to obtain preclearance, the state declined to enforce the law until after the *Shelby County* decision.



FLORIDA

Voter Purge Across Florida (2012): In 2012, the Florida Secretary of State began implementation of a voter purge scheme across the entire state to remove alleged noncitizens from the voter rolls. This initiative negatively affected naturalized citizens in Florida, a large majority of whom are Latino, Asian American, and of African descent. Florida planned to use out-of-date information from a Florida Department of Motor Vehicle (DMV) database to "verify" the citizenship of voters on the rolls. A The outdated DMV records failed to account for citizens who naturalized after visiting a DMV office. From the pool of people Florida moved to purge from the voter rolls, *The Miami Herald* reported that almost 60 percent were Latino, though fewer than 20 percent of Florida voters are Latino. Florida eventually began the purge anew in September 2012 using information from a U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) database. The purge initiative was initially blocked by preclearance challenges, but after the *Shelby County* decision, these cases were dismissed.

Had the preclearance process remained in operation, it would have ensured close scrutiny and possible invalidation of Florida's knowing use of bad data to attack the qualifications of mostly Latino, Asian American, and African American voters. Post-*Shelby County,* and despite new litigation, Florida has tried to resume citizenship checks and associated purges.⁸⁸



COLORADO

Proposed Voter Purge Across Colorado (2012): While Colorado was not subject to preclearance pre-Shelby County, the Supreme Court's decision appears to be have emboldened some to champion troubling electoral practices in places with large or growing Latino voting populations. The number of eligible Latino voters in Colorado, for example, was twice the margin of victory in the 2008 presidential election. ⁸⁹ In 2012, however, the Colorado Secretary of State initiated an attempt to conduct a voter purge similar to Florida's proposed purging practices. ⁹⁰ Legislation introduced to further accomplish this, Colorado House Bill 1050, would have codified the use of a DHS database to check the citizenship of registered voters, and those who appeared to be noncitizens would have been deleted from the rolls. ⁹¹

Initial state projections were that there were approximately 11,000 noncitizens registered to vote in Colorado, and that 4,000 had voted, but further investigation reduced those numbers dramatically to only 141 suspected noncitizens on the rolls, a mere 35 of whom allegedly voted. A Denver Post analysis found that at least some, and perhaps many or most, of those on even this vastly reduced list of suspected noncitizens were, in fact, U.S. citizens qualified to vote. Ultimately, the state settled on an estimate of 436 suspected noncitizens that were included on the voter rolls. Prior to undertaking additional analysis, Colorado sent letters to 3,800 voters calling into question their citizenship. One Latino voter who received the letter said that the letter confirmed for her that, "No matter what I do, I'll always be a second-class citizen." Following the culling of its list of suspected noncitizens, Colorado declined to implement the notification process it promised in its agreement with the federal government, which would have allowed these individuals the opportunity to prove their citizenship and correct any errors in records. Instead, Colorado forwarded its list of suspected noncitizen registrants to local elections officials so that they, or third parties, could be armed to challenge these voters' eligibility if they appeared to vote in November 2012.

Although HB 1050 was defeated in the state legislature, the threat of future efforts to purge registered voters without sufficient due process remains.⁹⁹ Just as in Florida, many or most of those erroneously identified as suspected noncitizens in Colorado have been naturalized citizens, and the state's naturalized citizens are overwhelmingly people of color, with 59.5 percent being of Latino descent. Many observers have lamented the disproportionate impact of Colorado's attempted voter purge on the Latino population.¹⁰⁰

TEXAS

Texas Congressional and State Legislative Redistricting and Voter ID (2011): In 2011, as the state of Texas took on redistricting for congressional and state legislative seats, the state's population had grown by 4.2 million in the preceding ten years. About 65 percent of that growth was due to a substantial increase in the Latino population. As a result of its population growth, Texas gained four additional seats in Congress. Yet the district map ultimately approved by the Texas legislature failed to create even one new district in which Latino or African American voters would have a real opportunity to elect a candidate of their choice. A federal district court reviewing the plan found clear evidence -- in, for example, messages between legislative staff plotting to move important landmarks and actively voting minority communities from districts in which minority voters could exert significant influence -- that the maps had been enacted with intent to discriminate against Latinos and African Americans. The court, and the preclearance process, stopped the state from conducting elections using those maps. After Shelby County, Texas officials demonstrated eagerness to move forward with other discriminatory voting policies. The state announced, as soon as the Supreme Court's Shelby County decision was public, that it would immediately implement a voter ID law that the reviewing court and DOJ had concluded would disproportionately prevent Latinos and African Americans from casting ballots.

On the day of the *Shelby County* decision, the Texas Attorney General tweeted, "Eric Holder can no longer deny #VoterID in #Texas after today's #SCOTUS decision. #txlege #tcot #txgop;" "Texas #VoterID law should go into effect immediately b/c #SCOTUS struck down section 4 of VRA today. #txlege #tcot #txgop;" and "WIth [sic] today's #SCOTUS decision #Texas should be freed from Voting Rights Act Preclearance. #txlege #tcot #txgop." In a written statement, the Texas Attorney General confirmed that, "With today's decision, the state's voter ID law will take effect immediately." Voting Rights Act challenges to redistricting plans and the voter ID mandate remain pending. In the wake of *Shelby County*, protracted, expensive, after-the-fact litigation of the sort occurring in Texas is the only option aggrieved voters retain.

Method of Election to City Council in Pasadena, Texas (2013): The mayor and city council of Pasadena, Texas had long advocated, and argued unsuccessfully, to move toward use of an at-large system for electing local officials. It was not until after *Shelby County* was decided, though, that Pasadena officials placed a measure on the November 2013 ballot that sought to eliminate two of the city's eight single-member districts in favor of two at-large seats. Under the pure single-member district scheme, the city's voters -- about one-third of whom are now Latino -- elected two Latino representatives on the city council. The shift to a hybrid system with two at-large seats would indefinitely defer the Latino community's ability to exercise majority power even as its population, already well exceeding a majority of the total population, increases its voting potential. The timing of adoption of the redistricting proposal, moreover, concerned many, as the city's Latino population has been increasing dramatically.

Though MALDEF expressed opposition to city officials, citing many concerns with the scheme, ¹⁰⁶ voters approved the measure. At a recent city council meeting in Pasadena, moreover, concerns continued to be raised about the validity of data used to draw new districts and the conduct of a closed redistricting process during which not all points of view were given full consideration. ¹⁰⁷

The foregoing examples show that discriminatory election practices targeting Latino voters persist, and with regularity. Even today, jurisdictions previously subject to the Voting Rights Act's preclearance obligations, and others with significant and growing Latino populations, are revisiting election changes that were halted prior to *Shelby County* because of their discriminatory purpose or effect.

Shelby County unfortunately expanded available schemes to restrict Latino and other minority voters' access. Nevertheless, Latinos voters are well-informed, and recognize that changes to voting laws like those discussed above are often meant to limit their political influence. Latino voters want Congress to act now to address the national problem of discrimination in voting.

The NALEO Educational Fund polled voters in states formerly subject to preclearance and in several additional swing states in November 2013, and discovered solid support among Latino voters for the Voting Rights Act and congressional action to ensure strong, targeted defense of equal voting rights into the future. ¹⁰⁸ In this poll, a majority of voters, including Latino voters, disagreed with the *Shelby County* decision, and favored Congress taking steps to modernize Voting Rights Act protections.

For these and other reasons, including the pattern of intentional anti-Latino discrimination delineated here, the current VRA legislation -- more than any previous amendment or reauthorization since Latinos gained coverage under the Act in 1975 -- is, in many ways, voting rights legislation for and by the nation's Latino community. Taking up the powerful civil rights legacy of the 1965 Act and its several amendments over the decades, the Latino community looks forward to swift progress in ensuring that this important legislation receives the same attention and support as its predecessors. Congress and the President must ensure that the Voting Rights Act provides effective protections to Latino voters, whether they enter the electorate upon turning 18 or by naturalizing, and that those protections are in place before another election cycle goes by.



III: Call for Congressional Action



There is no question that Latinos today are experiencing discrimination in voting, and that the situation demands a strong response from those with responsibility for protecting equality and fairness for all American voters. After *Shelby County*, Congress can and must modernize the Voting Rights Act by enacting an appropriate Voting Rights Amendment Act. A reinvigorated Voting Rights Act would have many salutary effects for the entire nation, including the more efficient and timely resolution of voting rights disputes -- which benefits both plaintiffs and defendants -- and the assurance of protection of voting rights before balloting actually goes forward.

The slow progress of this latest attempt to ensure a vigorous Voting Rights Act is of particular concern to the Latino community. Since the last reauthorization of the Voting Rights Act in 2006 -- when the measure, including Section 5 and its coverage formula, received overwhelming bipartisan support in both House and Senate -- the 2010 Census has demonstrated that Latinos have clearly become the second largest population group in the nation, confirming what American Community Survey estimates showed for several years. ¹⁰⁹ In addition, the Latino vote has had a significant -- even decisive -- and much-remarked impact on two presidential elections, with predictions of growing decisive impact in future national elections. The two most populous states now have Latino populations well in excess of one-third the total. ¹¹⁰ The growth in Latino demographics has become a matter of near universal comment in political circles.

For these and other reasons, including the pattern of intentional anti-Latino discrimination delineated here, the current Voting Rights Act legislation -- more than any previous amendment or reauthorization since Latinos gained coverage under the Act in 1975 -- is, in many ways, voting rights legislation for and by the nation's Latino community. Taking up the powerful civil rights legacy of the 1965 Act and its several amendments over the decades, the Latino community looks forward to swift progress in ensuring that this important legislation receives the same attention and support as its predecessors. Congress and the President must ensure that the Voting Rights Act provides effective protections to Latino voters, whether they enter the electorate upon turning 18 or by naturalizing, and that those protections are in place before another election cycle goes by.

Credits

Authors: Andrea Senteno and Erin Hustings

Editors: Thomas A. Saenz, Arturo Vargas, and James A. Ferg-Cadima

Endnotes

- 1. Dunn v. Blumstein, 405 U.S. 330, 336 (1972) (quoting Reynolds v. Sims, 377 U.S. 533, 562 (1964)).
- 2. While Section 2 of the VRA continues to afford an after-the-fact opportunity to challenge minority vote dilution, Section 2 litigation is among the costliest and most time-consuming, for both sides, in the civil rights arena.
- 3. Jerry H. Goldfeder & Myrna Pérez, *After 'Shelby County' Ruling, Are Voting Rights Endangered?*, 250 N.J.L.J. 1 (2013) ("Indeed, many jurisdictions would alter or abandon a proposed change after receiving inquiries from the Justice Department; from 1999 to 2005, no less than 153 requests for preclearance were withdrawn and 109 were modified in response to the Justice Department's concerns.").
- 4. Shelby Cnty., Ala. v. Holder, 133 S. Ct. 2612 (2013).
- 5. Id. at 2627, 2630.
- 6. Voting Rights Amendment Act of 2014, H.R. 3899, 113th Cong. (2014); Voting Rights Amendment Act of 2014, S.1945, 113th Cong. (2014).
- 7. Shelby Cnty., 133 S. Ct. at 2619.
- 8. *Hispanic Heritage Month 2013: Sept. 15-Oct. 15,* u.s. CENSUS BUREAU, July 30, 2013, *available at* http://www.census.gov/newsroom/releases/archives/facts_for_features_special_editions/cb13-ff19.html.
- 9. See generally NAT'L ASS'N OF LATINO ELECTED AND APPOINTED OFFICIALS (NALEO) EDUC. FUND, PROFILE OF THE LATINO POPULATION AND LATINO ELECTORATE: ELECTION 2014 1 (2014), available at http://www.naleo.org/downloads/NALEO-LatinoPopulation-2014-5.pdf.
- 10. Mark Hugo Lopez & Paul Taylor, *Dissecting the 2008 Electorate: Most Diverse in U.S. History*, PEW RESEARCH CENTER, April 30, 2009, http://www.pewhispanic.org/2009/04/30/dissecting-the-2008-electorate-most-diverse-in-us-history/; Mark Hugo Lopez & Paul Taylor, *Latino Voters in the 2012 Election*, PEW RESEARCH CENTER, Nov. 7, 2012, http://www.pewhispanic.org/2012/11/07/latino-voters-in-the-2012-election/ (citing national exit polls).
- 11. See supra note 9.
- 12. see supra note 9, p. 6.
- 13. Data obtained from the U.S. Census Bureau. *See generally* Sharon R. Ennis, Mararys Ríos-Vargas, & Nora G. Albert, *The Hispanic Population: 2010*, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, May 2011, *available at* http://www.census.gov/prod/cen2010/briefs/c2010br-04.pdf; *American Community Survey 2008-2012 5 Year Estimates*, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, *available at* https://www.census.gov/acs/www/; *Current Population Reports*, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, *available at* http://www.census.gov/main/www/cprs.html.
- 14. To gain a better sense of the full scope of voting discrimination against Latinos and litigation concerning it, see, e.g., NAT'L ASS'N OF LATINO ELECTED AND APPOINTED OFFICIALS (NALEO) EDUC. FUND, LATINOS AND THE VOTING RIGHTS ACT: PROTECTING OUR NATION'S DEMOCRACY THEN AND NOW 20 (Appendix C) (May 6, 2014), available at www.naleo.org/downloads/NALEO_VRA_Report_5.pdf (listing a non-exhaustive sample of 83 alleged violations of Latino voting rights resulting in Voting Rights Act litigation between 2004 and 2014).
- 15. Letter from Ralph F. Boyd, Jr., Assistant Attorney General, Civil Rights Division, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to Lisa T. Hauser, Esq., Gammage & Burnham, at 3, 5 (May 20, 2002), available at http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj letters/letters/AZ/I 020520.pdf.
- 16. Id. at 1-3.
- 17. Reported Voting and Registration by Sex, Race and Hispanic Origin, for States: November 2010, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, Oct. 2011, available at http://www.census.gov/hhes/www/socdemo/voting/publications/p20/2010/tables.html.
- 18. Gonzalez Plaintiffs' Proposed Findings of Fact at ¶ 684, Gonzalez v. Arizona (D. Ariz. 2008) (No. CV-06-1268-PHX-ROS (Lead)/No. CV-06-1362-PCT-JAT (Cons.)/No. CV-06-1575-PHX-EHC (Cons.), available at http://moritzlaw.osu.edu/electionlaw/litigation/documents/Arizona-ProposedP-6-18-08.pdf.
- 19. *Id.* at ¶ 608.

- 20. Id. at ¶¶ 608, 613, 618.
- 21. Ariz. v. Inter Tribal Council of Ariz., 133 S.Ct. 2247, 2260 (2013).
- 22. See Howard Fischer, Arizona Prevails in Voter Citizenship Suit, ARIZ. DAILY SUN, Mar. 19, 2014, http://azdailysun.com/news/local/state-and-regional/arizona-prevails-in-voter-citizenship-suit/article c13dede0-afa7-11e3-8730-001a4bcf887a.html.
- 23. Letter from Robert F. Boyd, Jr., Assistant Attorney General, Civil Rights Division, U.S. Dep't of Justice to William D. Barter, Ed. D., at 2 (March 29, 2002), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj letters/letters/CA/CA-1050.pdf.
- 24. Id.
- 25. Id. at 2-3.
- 26. Id.
- 27. Complaint at 2-3, *United States v. Osceola Cnty., FL,* 474 F. Supp. 2d 1254 (M.D. Fla. 2006), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/vot/sec_2/osceola2_comp.pdf.
- 28. United States v. Osceola Cnty., FL, 475 F. Supp. 2d 1220, 1233 (M.D. Fla. 2006).
- 29. See supra note 27, p 1. (noting suit under Section 2 of the Voting Rights Act).
- 30. See supra note 27, p. 4.
- 31. See supra note 27, p. 6.
- 32. See supra note 27, p. 4.
- 33. Osceola Cnty., FL, 475 F. Supp. 2d at 1233.
- 34 Id
- 35. United States v. Osceola Cnty., FL, 474 F. Supp. 2d at 1254-55.
- 36. Id. at 1256.
- 37. Id.
- 38. Consent Decree at 1, *United States v. Long Cnty., GA,* (S.D. Ga. 2006) (No. CV206-040), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/vot/sec_2/long_cd.pdf.
- 39. Complaint at 2, *United States v. Long Cnty., GA*, (S.D. Ga. 2006) (No. CV206-040), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/vot/sec_2/long_comp.pdf.
- 40. Id. at 2-3.
- 41. Id. at 3.
- 42. See supra note 38, p. 3-5.
- 43. Complaint at 1-2, *United States v. Village of Port Chester*, 2008 WL 190502 (S.D.N.Y. 2008), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/vot/sec_2/portchester_comp.pdf (noting suit under Section 2 of the Voting Rights Act).
- 44. United States v. Village of Port Chester, No. 06 Civ. 15173(SCR), 2008 WL 190502, at *31 (S.D.N.Y. Jan. 17, 2008).
- 45. Id. at *27.31.
- 46. Consent Decree, *United States v. Village of Port Chester*, 2008 WL 190502 (S.D.N.Y. 2008), *available at* http://www.justice.gov/crt/about/vot/sec 2/portchester cd.pdf.
- 47. Kirk Semple, *Port Chester to Appeal U.S. Voting-Rights Ruling Aimed at Helping Latinos*, N.Y. TIMES, Feb. 23, 2011, http://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/24/nyregion/24chester.html.
- 48. Nik Bonopartis, *Court Shoots Down PC Voting Rights Appeal*, PORT CHESTER PATCH, Aug. 25, 2011, http://portchester.patch.com/groups/politics-and-elections/p/court-shoots-down-pc-voting-rights-appeal.
- 49. League of United Latin Am. Citizens v. Perry, 548 U.S. 399, 411-12 (2006).
- 50. Id. at 442 (noting Section 2 of the Voting Rights Act violation).
- 51. Id. at 440.
- 52. Id. (quoting Thornburg v. Gingles, 478 U.S. 30, 45 (1986)).
- 53. Letter from Wan J. Kim, Assistant Attorney General, Civil Rights Division, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to Renee Smith Byas, Vice Chancellor and General Counsel, North Harris Montgomery Community College District at 1 (May 5, 2006), available at http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj_letters/TX/TX-2960.pdf.
- 54. Id.

- 55. Id.
- 56. Id. at 2.
- 57. Letter from Grace Chung Becker, Acting Assistant Attorney General, Civil Rights Division, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to Phil Wilson, Tex. Sec'y of State at 1 (Aug 21, 2008), available at http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj letters/letters/TX/I 080821.pdf.
- 58. Id. at 2.
- 59. Id.
- 60. Id.
- 61. Id.
- 62. Id.
- 63. Letter from Thomas E. Perez, Assistant Attorney General, Civil Rights Division, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to Robert T. Bass, Esq., Allison, Bass & Assocs. at 5 (Mar. 12, 2010), available at http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj_letters/letters/TX/l_100312.pdf.
- 64. Id.
- 65. Id. at 1.
- 66. Id. at 3.
- 67. Id.
- 68. Id.
- 69. Letter from Thomas E. Perez, Assistant Attorney General, Civil Rights Division, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to Joseph M. Nixon, Dalton L. Oldham, and James E. Trainor, III, Esqs. Beirne Maynard & Parsons at 1 (Feb. 7, 2012), available at http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj_letters/letters/TX/I_120207.pdf.
- 70. Id. at 1-2.
- 71. Id. at 2.
- 72. Id. at 4.
- 73. Letter from Thomas E. Perez, Assistant Attorney General, Civil Rights Division, U.S. Dep't of Justice, to C. Robert Heath, Esq., Bickerstaff Heath Delgado Acosta at 2 (Oct. 3, 2011), available at http://www.justice.gov/crt/records/vot/obj_letters/letters/TX/l_111003.pdf.
- 74. Id.
- 75. *Id*.
- 76. Id. at 1.
- 77. Id. at 3-4.
- 78. Id. at 4.
- 79. Alia Beard Rau, *Arizona Lawsuit Challenges College Board-Member Law*, ARIZ. REPUBLIC, Dec. 27, 2013, http://www.azcentral.com/news/politics/articles/20131227arizona-law-community-college-board-members-lawsuit.html.
- 80. Id.
- 81. Id.
- 82. Marc Caputo, *Gov. Rick Scott Looks Ready to Fight DOJ over Voter Purge*, MIAMI HERALD, June 5, 2012, http://www.miamiherald.com/2012/06/05/2834587/gov-rick-scott-looks-ready-to.html.
- 83. Id.
- 84. See Rachel Weiner, Florida's Voter Purge Explained, WASH. POST, June 18, 2012, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/the-fix/post/floridas-voter-purge-explained/2012/06/18/gJQAhvcNIV_blog.html; Corey Dade, Fla. Gov. Rick Scott Defends Efforts to Clear Noncitizens from Voter Rolls, NAT'L PUBLIC RADIO, June 13, 2012, http://www.npr.org/blogs/itsallpolitics/2012/06/13/154935265/fla-gov-rick-scott-defends-noncitizen-voter-purges.
- 85. Marc Caputo, *Rick Scott: State is "Absolutely Not" Targeting Minorities in Noncitizen Voter Purge*, MIAMI HERALD, June 1, 2012, http://miamiherald.typepad.com/nakedpolitics/2012/06/rick-scott-state-is-absolutely-not-targeting-minorities-in-noncitizen-voter-purge.html#storylink=cpy.

- 86. Michael Schwirtz, *U.S. to Let Florida Use Its Data for Voter Check*, N.Y. TIMES, July 14, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/07/15/us/politics/us-to-let-florida-use-homeland-security-data-for-voter-check.html.
- 87. Order of Dismissal, Mi Familia Vota Educ. Fund v. Detzner, No. 8:12-cv-1294 (M.D. Fla. July 24, 2013).
- 88. E.g., Morgan Whitaker, Florida Can Continue Purging Voters, MSNBC, July 25, 2013, http://www.msnbc.com/politicsnation/florida-can-continue-purging-voters; Ashley Lopez, Florida's Voter Purge is on Its Way Back, FLA. CENTER FOR INVESTIGATIVE REPORTING, July 26, 2013, http://fcir.org/2013/07/26/florida-voter-purge/.
- 89. See generally ADVANCEMENT PROJECT, SEGREGATING AMERICAN CITIZENSHIP (2012), available at http://www.aflcio.org/content/download/49021/718091/Latino+Vote+Report+FINAL+Low+Resolution+9-24-12.pdf.
- 90. See Tim Hoover, Bill Requiring Purge of Noncitizen Voters in Colorado Defeated, DENVER POST, Jan. 30, 2013, http://www.denverpost.com/ci_22482811/bill-requiring-purge-noncitizen-voters-colorado-defeated.
- 91. Id.
- 92. Id.
- 93. Tim Hoover, *Noncitizen Voter ID'd Fraction of Those First Alleged by Gessler*, DENVER POST, Sept. 16, 2012, http://www.denverpost.com/recommended/ci 21553840.
- 94. Id.
- 95. Corey Dade, *Florida, Colorado Voter Purges Net Few Noncitizens, So Far*, NAT'L PUBLIC RADIO. Sept. 5, 2012, http://www.npr.org/blogs/itsallpolitics/2012/09/05/160624313/florida-colorado-voter-purges-net-few-noncitizens-so-far.
- 96. Juan Cartagena & Judith Browne Dianis, Op-Ed, *Voter ID Laws, Purges Threaten Latino Americans' Voting Rights,* U.S. NEWS, Sept. 24, 2012, http://www.usnews.com/opinion/articles/2012/09/24/voter-id-laws-purges-threaten-latino-americans-voting-rights.
- 97. Memorandum of Agreement Between the Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, and The Colorado Secretary of State (providing for state access to SAVE records) (Aug. 22, 2012) (copy on file with author).
- 98. Diana Kasdan, *The Nearly Non-Citizen Purges: Why Florida and Colorado (Almost) Call it Quits*, HUFFINGTON POST, Sept. 14, 2012, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/diana-kasdan/voter-purge-florida-colorado_b_1881516.html.
- 99. See supra note 90.
- 100. See, e.g., supra note 96; Jordan Fabian, Voter Purging Resurfaces in Colorado, FUSION, Oct. 9, 2013, http://fusion.net/leadership/story/voter-purging-resurfaces-colorado-12101.
- 101. Matt Vasilogambros, *That Was Quick, Texas Moves Forward With Voting ID Law After Supreme Court Ruling*, NAT'L J., June 25, 2013, http://www.nationaljournal.com/politics/that-was-quick-texas-moves-forward-with-voter-id-law-after-supreme-court-ruling-20130625.
- 102. Todd J. Gillman, *Texas Voter ID Law "Will Take Effect Immediately," Says Attorney General Greg Abbott*, DALLAS MORNING NEWS, June 25, 2013, http://trailblazersblog.dallasnews.com/2013/06/texas-voter-id-law-could-start-now-attorney-general-greg-abbott.html/.
- 103. Cindy Horswell, *Pasadena Council Approves Redistricting Plan*, HOUSTON CHRON., Aug. 22, 2013, http://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/houston/article/Pasadena-council-approves-redistricting-plan-4751077.php.
- 104. Latino CVAP already exceeds 40 percent, strongly suggesting that the changes are intended to forestall Latino political control of the City. *American Community Survey 5-Year Estimate, 2008-2012*, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, Tables B05003 and B05003I (2012), *available at* http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/nav/jsf/pages/index.xhtml.
- 105. Ana Campoy & Nathan Koppel, Voting-Rights Fights Crop Up, WALL STREET J., Nov. 1, 2013, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702303843104579169900109920052; See also, Editorial, Plans to Redistrict Pasadena City Council, HOUSTON CHRON., Aug. 15, 2013, http://www.chron.com/opinion/editorials/article/Plans-to-redistrict-Pasadena-City-Council-4736602.php; Press Release, Senator Sylvia Garcia, Senator Sylvia R. Garcia Disappointed by Pasadena City Council Approval of a Discriminatory Mid-Decade Redistricting Proposal (Aug. 21, 2013), available at http://www.sylviaforsenate.com/en/art/201/.

- 106. Press Release, MALDEF, MALDEF Opposes Discriminatory Voting Change Passed by Texas Town (Nov. 6, 2013), available at https://www.maldef.org/news/releases/maldef_opposes_discriminatory_voting_change/; See also Letter from Nina Perales, Vice President of Litigation, MALDEF, to Johnny Isbell, Mayor, City of Pasadena (Aug. 20, 2013), available at https://docs.google.com/file/d/0BxeOfQQnUr_gQVVpb25LdHpadXM/edit.
- 107. Kristi Nix, *Redistricting Controversy Roils Pasadena Council Meeting*, PASADENA CITIZEN, April 6, 2014, http://www.yourhoustonnews.com/pasadena/news/redistricting-controversy-roils-pasadena-council-meeting/article 30606108-91a7-56d5-9393-39c2a0091b89.html.
- 108. The Tarrance Group, A Survey of Voter Attitudes in Target States (2013) (unpublished survey data and analysis) (on file with authors).
- 109. According to the 2010 Census, the Latino population was 16.3 percent of the total population and non-Latino African American population was 12.2 percent. This is a change from the 2000 Census where the Latino and Non-Latino African American population were very close in size; the 2000 Latino population was 12.5 percent of the total population and the Non-Latino African American population was 12.1 percent. *Profile of General Population and Housing Characteristics: 2010*, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, *available at* http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=DEC_10_DP_DPDP1; *Overview of Race and Hispanic Origin: Census 2000 Brief*, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, 3, March 2001, *available at* http://www.census.gov/prod/2001pubs/c2kbr01-1.pdf.
- 110. According to the 2010 Census, California's Latino population is 37.6 percent of its total population and Texas's Latino population is 37.6 percent. *Community Facts, Profile of General Population and Housing Characteristics:* 2010, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, available at http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/nav/jsf/pages/community_facts.xhtml.

MEXICAN AMERICAN LEGAL DEFENSE AND EDUCATIONAL FUND (MALDEF) www.maldef.org NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LATINO ELECTED AND APPOINTED OFFICIALS (NALEO) www.naleo.org NATIONAL HISPANIC LEADERSHIP AGENDA (NHLA) www.nationalhispanicleadership.org